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With regard to the appointment of external administrators, previous Senate 

Committees and Inquiries have examined this topic, including the Inquiry into the 

Role of Liquidators and Administrators in 2010, and the Productivity Commission's 

2015 report on Business Set-Up, Transfer and Closure. 

Most recently, the Federal Government included proposals in its Innovation 

Statement for insolvency law reform to reduce the number of companies that enter 

administration, and the consequent impact of such events on secured and unsecured 

creditors. These include introducing a 'safe harbour' regime for directors and making 

'ipso facto' clauses unenforceable, in both cases when a company is undertaking a 

restructuring. 

We understand that insolvency and the appointment of an administrator or liquidator 

to a retail business can impact consumers in a number of ways, including: 

termination of warranty protection over goods previously purchased; loss of value of 

prepaid I gift cards and deposits paid for goods not yet delivered; loss of loyalty 

points and loss of prepaid access or other rights (eg annual gym membership or 

annual store card fee). 

Establishment of a separate trust account, as suggested in the Inquiry's terms of 

reference, may be an effective means of providing consumers with greater 

protection. If the trust was properly established and administered, the cardholder may 

have a much higher likelihood of being repaid in the event of insolvency. These types 

of structures are used effectively in the real estate and legal professions and while 

applicability to the retail sector would require some further analysis, in principle it may 

provide an appropriate safeguard for consumers. 

A trust account structure does however impose at least two burdens on the issuing 

retailer. The first is on the management of the business, through the increased cost 

and complexity of managing the trust, including costs of establishing and maintaining 

the trust and separate cash handling processes and bank accounts. The second is 

the increased expense of funding the business as the retailer is no longer able to 

effectively use some or all of the cash funds from its gift cards for its working capital 

requirements. So the benefit of regulation to some consumers will need to be 

weighed against the cost to retailers and other consumers. 

We hope these observations are of use to the Committee. 

Kristine Neill 

Global Head of Corporate Communications and Investor Relations 

Macquarie Group 
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